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May 5, 2004
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance amending the allocation of hotel-motel tax revenues in the King County arts and cultural development fund.  This proposed ordinance concurs with recommendations of the Board of Directors of the Cultural Development Authority (CDA) of King County.  

From 1992 through 2001, Hotel/Motel tax revenues supported three cultural programs in King County: Cultural Facilities, Special Projects and Cultural Education.  In 2002, the Council approved Ordinance 14440 allowing a fourth program, the Sustained Support Program, to be funded through hotel/motel revenues.  Previously, Sustained Support had been funded through the CX budget.  The alternative to funding Sustained Support through hotel/motel revenues was to terminate the program entirely.  

In the past two years, several factors have converged to reduce the funding available through the arts and cultural development fund.  The economic downturn resulted in declining tax revenues.  Beginning in 2001, the arts and cultural development fund’s share of the excess hotel/motel taxes declined from 75% to 70% (RCW 67.28.180(3)(a)(i)).  Also since 2001, 40% of the hotel/motel revenues designated for cultural programs, in accordance with state legislation, have been set-aside in an Endowment.  With significantly fewer dollars, the CDA Board would like more flexibility to allocate resources than the King County code provisions allow.   

The ordinance I am asking you to consider will enable the CDA Board to allocate funding resources to more appropriately address community needs.  The highest funding priority of the CDA Board is the Sustained Support Program, which provides predictable levels of funding to 142 arts organizations, 14 local arts agencies and 26 heritage organizations.  It reaches the broadest, most diverse pool of cultural organizations, by size, location and discipline, than any of the other cultural funding programs.  Implementation of this prioritization is made possible by the proposed ordinance that combines the Sustained Support and Arts Facilities allocations in a single allocation pool.  If adopted as proposed, the CDA Board would have the authority to shift the funding between these two categories consistent with the prioritization process.  Similar program flexibility is proposed in the consolidation of the existing Special Project Pool and Arts Education allocation shares into a single proposed allocation pool (see table below). 

           Arts Program:  Existing and Proposed Allocation Categories 

(80% Share of Hotel/Motel Rev. after Stadium, Endowment, Administration, Debt Payments)

                                                                                                              Existing   Proposed
	Sustained Support
	39%
	

	Arts Facilities
	39%
	

	Proposed Category: Sustained Support and Arts Facilities
	
	80%

	Special Projects
	13%
	

	Arts Education
	9%
	

	Proposed Category: Special Projects and Cultural Education
	
	20%

	Total
	100%
	100%


The allocation categories for the Heritage Program are also proposed to change in the attached ordinance.  The proposed prioritization flexibility involves the consolidation of the existing Special Projects Pool and Arts Education allocation shares into a single proposed allocation pool (see table below). 
        Heritage Program:  Existing and Proposed Allocation Categories 
(20% Share of Hotel/Motel Rev. after Stadium, Endowment, Administration, Debt Payments)
                                                                                                              Existing   Proposed
	Sustained Support
	70%
	70%

	Special Projects
	20%
	

	Cultural Education 
	10%
	

	Proposed Category:  Special Project and Cultural Education
	
	30%

	Total
	100%
	100%


The Board of Directors of the Cultural Development Authority remain optimistic about the future and look forward to working with Council to ensure that every citizen of King County has access to high-quality cultural opportunities.  The King County Council's earliest consideration will be appreciated.

If you need additional information, please contact Jim Kelly, Executive Director of the Cultural Development Authority, at (206) 296-8671.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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